Town of Maxton  
Board of Commissioners Meeting

December 12, 2006

Present:  Mayor Lillie McKoy, Mayor ProTem Geraldine McLaurin, Commissioner Sallie McLean, Commissioner Ray Oxendine, Commissioner Patsy Hamer, Commissioner Gladys Dean, Manager Katrina Tatum, Clerk Terry Gallman

Work Session
 Called to Order 6:35 PM
Invocation given by Mayor Pro Tem Gerladine McLaurin

1. Annexation – East Areas 1, 2, 3: Interim Manager Katrina Tatum did not realize that this subject had been tabled by the Board of Commissioners and so asked to have it removed from the agenda.  Commissioner Dean stated that the reason for tabling this issue was to review the drainage study being done by Koonce Noble & Associates so that the Town would have an analysis of the drainage problems in the East Maxton area. 
2. Inmate Labor Contract:  Maxton has taken advantage of the service of state inmates for special projects. Taking advantage on this service on an ongoing basis could increase the workforce by 5 to 7 men for a relatively small cost (approximately $3600/year). Some tasks that take weeks now could be completed within one week with more manpower.  After applying it can take a year to have a contract and workforce available.  Interim Manager Tatum has placed Maxton on a waiting list.  Each employee would have to be trained to supervise the prisoners and will have to be diligent to follow the rules.  Commissioner Dean expressed concern about the safety of the employees, for two prisoners could overtake one employee supervisor.  She also asked if all employees were ready to be supervisors.  Training takes place at the prison and the prisoners available for this program are minimum security.  Commissioner McLean stated that she felt this is a good program and that she works with similar programs.  She advised that the responsibility is on management to follow protocol and make sure all are well supervised.
3. Clean Water Management Trust Fund, I&I Rehabilitation:  In May of this year, Mr. Pearson submitted an application to the CWMTF for a grant in an effort to reduce inflow/infiltration.  The estimated cost of the project was $3,019,370 and consisted of the internal reconstruction of 27,650 linear feet of sewer main, 617 LP of manholes and various other repairs.  Maxton’s match was $30,193.70 or 1%.  Unfortunately, the CWMTF has decided not to fund Maxton’s proposed project.  The deadline for resubmission is March 1, 2006.  According to the CWMTF staff, the reasons for denial included Maxton only committing 1% local match and that Maxton did not commit in writing to being a part of a regional wastewater system.  Interim Manager Tatum suggests 2% of matching funds and committing to regionalization of the wastewater system.  Maxton’s water system has 59 dead-end points where the water can get stagnant and form an excess concentration of chemicals.  This currently requires aggressive flushing of lines.  There are grants available to correct the water problems – we need to eliminate the dead-end lines with a long-range plan.
4. Local Government Employee’s Retirement: Maxton once had private retirement for its employees.  Mr. Boaz changed to a state retirement for which Maxton is paying 9.75% for general employees and 9.91% for law enforcement employees.  General employees do not receive a 401K, but are offered one they can contribute to.  The Town pays into a 401K for law enforcement officers as required by the state.  Employees are vested in the system after 5 years.  The Town is paying the extra amount to the retirement system to make up for the time employees worked for the Town but were not in the state system.  The state system is the best for employees and is one of the very few that pays for life.  It will take 27 to 30 years to pay the amount needed for the employees that have been working awhile.

The Senior Citizen Extravaganza will be held at the Fire Station on Saturday, Dec. 16, 2006.  Bids for the dinner were picked up by Brenda Wright and given to Terry Gallman.  Mrs. Wright looked at the bids, but has not engaged a caterer at this time.  Interim Manager Tatum will take care of that first thing tomorrow morning.
5. Trailer Bids – LRCOG has closed in 4’x 8’ trailers that are in good shape to sell.  The last trailer the Town bought was an open trailer and cost $700.  $500 is the suggested bid for each of three trailers.
6. Christmas Party:  Interim Manager Tatum reports that the staff is divided currently with an “us” and “them” mentality.  She proposes having a staff wide Christmas party at 12 noon at the Resource Center on Thursday, Dec. 21, 2006.  There would be a game played that would force interaction.  Commissioners are invited and encouraged to be a part of the festivities.  Mayor McKoy mentioned that the budget proposed showed a lesser gift to commissioners than last year.  Interim Manager Tatum agreed to raise it to $100.  The Board of Commissioners asked that a local vendor be used for the food.
7. Pay Study Review:  Interim Manager Tatum shared that she felt the job descriptions were not accurate for what people were doing.  She expressed that she could not find a formula left by Eric Pearson to figure pay raises.  She spoke to him about the step and grade system that he intended to match employees’ salaries to and felt it was subjective.  Interim Manager Tatum is not pleased with the rating system that has been used for the last two years. She advised that a human relations expert, an objective party, should do a study and revise the system and examine pay.  This would cost.  Commissioner Ray Oxendine expressed that he is against rescinding the vote to take away what was promised.  Interim Manager Tatum shared that all the information was not shared and that raises needed to be fair for everyone.
8. Rural Business Enterprise Grant: The Rural Center in offering a $30,000 grant as an incentive to have a quick success with a NC STEP community.  Maxton has applied to use this money toward the expenses of getting the freight building ready to rent as a restaurant.  There is equipment to be fixed, walls to paint, and carpet needs to be replaced. Interim Manager Tatum also would like to apply for RBEG grant of $75,000 to help jump start the new business as a loan to be paid back and reused to help other businesses.  She suggests a $37,500 match from the entrepreneur. Roger Sheats is willing to write the RBEG application. She has contacted the NC Restaurant Association and will receive help with advertising as well as the contents of the RFP. Commissioner Gladys Dean asked if the RFP had been reviewed and suggested making connections with other municipalities that might have a similar circumstance of renting a building out for a business that might be able to help develop a RFP.
Regular Meeting

Attorney Jessica Locklear present

Mayor Lillie McKoy called the meeting to order welcoming the citizens at 7:55 PM

Mayor McKoy also announced that the Christmas Parade was great and entertained a large crowd with no unruly incidents, but lots of community fellowship.

The Invocation was given by Commissioner Sallie McLean.

Consent Agenda: Mayor ProTem McLaurin made a motion to approve the Consent agenda consisting of the list below.
1. Minutes of November 14, 2006 Meeting
2. Tax Adjustments for December
3. Minutes of October 3, 2006 Special Meeting
Commissioner Dean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Old Business:
Pay Study Review: Commissioner McLean made a motion to rescind the vote to approve the pay study plan giving Interim Manager Tatum an opportunity to have another study completed.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  Commissioner Oxendine disagrees is changing the vote; felt that something could be given to everyone in bonuses.  Commissioner Dean expressed that the pay plan would cause more problems.  Commissioner Hamer was sorry it didn’t get thoroughly discussed previously; she felt that rescinding the vote sends a bad message to employees.  The vote was Commissioners McLean and Dean and Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin for the rescinding.  Commissioners Hamer and Oxendine opposed.
New Business:
Board Appointments: Planning and Zoning and Library:  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to appoint Curtis McBryde, Susie McLean and Robert Bridges to the Planning and Zoning Board.  Commissioner Dean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The Planning and Zoning Board has been operating with eight members and is defined by ordinance to have ten members.  Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to appoint Aggie Deese and Sharon Walker to the Gilbert Patterson Library Board. Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Conditional Use for Holy Ground Church:  The Town of Maxton Planning and Zoning Board approved with unanimous vote tonight the conditional use for Geraldine McLaurin to operate a church at 702 MLK Jr Drive.  The parking is more than adequate for the expected congregation; NCDOT has approved the ingress and egress to the property; and the Building Inspector has approved the renovations.  Commissioner Dean made a motion to approve Conditional Use 06-06 for Holy Ground Church to operate at address 702 E MLK Jr Drive.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin abstained from voting; the vote was unanimous with the remainder of the Board.

Annexation – East Areas 1, 2, and 3: Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to remove this issue from the agenda.  Commissioner Ray Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  
Commissioner Dean made a motion to add a closed session to discuss personnel pursuant to NCGS Sections 160A-168 and 143-318.11(a)(1) & (6) to the agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Clean Water Management Trust Fund Grant – I & I Rehabilitation:  Details of the application and rejection of this grant are in the work session.  Commissioner Dean made a motion for Interim Manager Tatum to reapply for this grant with a 2% match which will be approximately $60,000 and commit to regionalization for Maxton’s wastewater.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Inmate Labor Contract:  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to secure a contract for Inmate Labor.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Trailer Bids – LRCOG:  Commissioner Ray Oxendine made a motion that Interim Manager Tatum make a bid for $500 each for three trailers to Lumber River Council of Governments.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Rural Business Enterprise Grant:  Interim Manager Tatum has contacted the NC Restaurant Association and is contacting large companies to advertise the opportunity at the freight building.  The Rural Center is interested in giving $30,000 as an incentive to bring some success quickly.  Maxton is applying for this money to repair the equipment, paint walls, and replace flooring.  RBEG grant would offer $75,000; Interim Manager Tatum suggests offering this with a $37,500 match from the entrepreneur starting a restaurant.  Commissioner Dean made a motion to apply for the RBEG grant.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

ABC Board Meeting Place:  Commissioner Hamer asked for this to be brought up for Mr. Hal Sharpe. Mr. Sharpe has asked that the Board rescind the 9/5/06 decision that required the ABC Board to hold monthly meetings at the Resource Center and allow the ABC Board to resume holding its meeting at the Municipal building. Town staff has no objection and the meetings adjourn by 4:30 so that no one is held up in locking up the building. The chair of the ABC Board, George Zeigler, is in agreement with this request and was supposed to send a letter to the mayor. Commissioner Hamer made a motion that the issue be tabled until a letter is received.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Manager Report: Interim Manager Tatum reported that NC STEP Community Leadership Team held a good meeting on Dec.7, 2006. Some reports made were  separating the Youth and Senior Citizen committees is needed, a relationship with Campbell Soup is being established, the Housing committee needs were discussed, and David McEachin was chosen as chair for the overall Leadership Team.
A painting contract will be signed for the Patterson Building with Prestige Contractors.  Dewey Scott states that work will begin by Dec.18, 2006.  There is Christmas music being played from the clock tower of the Patterson building.

Meetings have been held with each department and chain-of-command procedures are in place.  The chart of accounts is not in line with the state recommendations, but Becky Maynor is making the adjustments needed to fix the accounts.  The Finance Director position will be advertised soon.  The Interim Manager would like Becky Maynor and a Commissioner on the selection committee for a Finance Director.
Commissioner McLean made a motion to extend Katrina Tatum’s contract as Interim Manager to one year.  Commissioner Dean stated that there had not been feedback on the applications for manager thus far. She also pointed out that there was no need to advertise if hiring would not be done for a year.  It was brought out that no contract exists with Ms. Tatum.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to discuss this in closed session.  Commissioner Dean seconded that motion.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin and Commissioners Hamer, Dean, and McLean voted approval.  Commissioner Oxendine voted against.
Interim Manager Tatum has visited with downtown merchants and asked for information on specials they would have through the holidays- the Town could make a flyer, advertising these specials and put at every trash can in town.  No one has responded to this offer.

The slick monument at Elizabeth Cole Park will be sanded to roughen the portion not engraved.  

In going through personnel files, noticing personal development and professional growth, some public works and water personnel will be cross-trained. Everyone will have a chance to be On-call as that responsibility rotates.
The Pitney Bowes contract has been terminated.

The Piedmont Natural Gas franchise agreement is up for renewal.  They treated a Maxton elderly citizen badly, leaving her without heat and not co-operating with Town officials in trying to pay the bill and have the gas connected.  Interim Manager Tatum has written a letter to the Board of Directors about the situation.
Police Report: Lieutenant Detective Oxendine asked if there were any questions on the reports submitted.  Interim Manager Tatum asked for a list of police departments that helped local police during the Christmas Parade so that thank-you notes can be sent out.  Commissioner Hamer commended the police on a good job during the parade.  Detective Oxendine also mentioned that there had been a suspect identified linked to the McGirt Plumbing break-in and several break-ins at Scotland Forest have been solved. Young people with colored bandanas over their faces walking around town, was a topic of discussion with a suggestion to modify the curfew ordinance to prohibit this activity.
Public Forum  John McKoy of St. John Lodge No. 308 shared that a lodge had opened Oct. 1, 2006 and hoped to help 20 families during the holiday season.  They will be taking donations form Dec. 15th – Dec. 23rd.
Mayor and Commissioner Reports:

Mayor asked for employees to get three days for Christmas this year, December 22, 25, and 26.  Commissioner Dean made a motion to give the holidays mentioned above to Town employees.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. 

Commissioner Dean mentioned that the tree needs to be rewrapped at the corner of Patterson and MLK Jr Drive.

Commissioner Dean made a motion at 9:30 PM to go into closed session to discuss personnel pursuant to NCGS Sections 160A-168 and 143-318.11(a)(1) & (6) to the agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
The closed session lasted 40 minutes and no action was taken during closed session.  

The meeting adjourned at 10:12 PM

_________________________________

______________________________

Mayor Lillie A. McKoy




Clerk
